[Private & Confidential]

GREATER GLASGOW & CLYDE AREA MEDICAL COMMITTEE

General Practitioner Subcommittee

MINUTES of the MEETING of 

the COMMITTEE    held   on 24th April 2017 in the Committee’s offices at 40 New City Road, Glasgow G4 9JT

	SEDERUNT:
	Drs Ronnie Burns, Maureen Byrne, Vicky Clark, Mark Fawcett, Gordon Forrest, Parisa Ghanbari, John Ip, Punam Krishan, Jim Mackenzie, William Macphee, Alan McDevitt, Chris McHugh, Kathryn McLachlan, Christopher Mansbridge, Graeme Marshall, Steven Miller, Paul Miller, Patricia Moultrie, Kerri Neylon, Jim O’Neil, Alex Potter, Jean Powell, Paul Ryan, Mohammed Sharif, Mark Storey, Alastair Taylor, Chris Tervit, Michael Rennick, Blair Walker and Raymund White.

	
	

	CHAIRMAN:
	Dr Alastair Taylor, Chairman of the Committee, chaired the meeting.

	
	

	APOLOGIES:
	Apologies for absence were received from Drs John Dempster, Louise Dytch, Norrie Gaw, Michael Haughney, Jacqueline McLoone, Susan Langridge, Hilary McNaughtan, Euan Mabon, Bob Mair, David Taylor, Chris Tervit and Alasdair Wilson.

	
	

	ATTENDING:
	Mr David Leese, Chief Officer (CO) Renfrewshire HSCP
Dr John O’Dowd, Public Health Consultant

Mr Mark Rodgers, Management Trainee, Primary Care Support

Mrs Mary Fingland, Secretary of the Committee

	
	

	MEMBERSHIP OF THE COMMITTEE:
	(a) Election of Chairman and Vice-Chairman, Treasurer
Dr Alastair Taylor re-elected as Chairman of the GP Subcommittee.  Dr Mark Fawcett re-elected as Vice-Chairman of the GP Subcommittee.  Dr Maureen Byrne re-elected as Treasurer to the GP Subcommittee.

(b) Election of Lay Members of the Executive Committee 
Drs Ronnie Burns, Vicky Clark, Michael Haughney, William Macphee and Raymund White duly elected as lay members of the Executive Committee.
(c) Chairman’s Opening Statement for the 2017/18 Session

Welcome to the new session of the GP Subcommittee.

I thought it would be useful to speak to you about your role as a member of the GP Subcommittee.

Members should be mindful that the role of GP Subcommittee member is not a passive one. 

Members should prepare for meetings to enable you to participate fully in debates. 

Members should be mindful that when attending the GP Subcommittee you are attending as a representative of your constituency and the diversity of the populations and practices that your constituency encompasses. 

Members may be asked to attend meetings or conferences on behalf of the GP Subcommittee and should provide a written report of the event to the GP Subcommittee. The GP Subcommittee has a standard report summary form and members are encouraged to use this.

Members should be mindful that when attending other meetings/conferences on behalf of the GP Subcommittee that you are there to represent the views of the whole GP Subcommittee.  It is therefore important for members to ensure they understand the GP Subcommittee position before attending a meeting on its behalf.

When representing the GP Subcommittee it is important for members to make it clear that your presence on a committee or group is to help advise on what the GP Subcommittee might find acceptable but that anything having a significant effect on General Practice should be submitted to the main GP Subcommittee for approval.

When attending the GP Subcommittee or other meetings as a representative you must remember who you are representing and be aware of any conflict of interest.  Any such conflict should be declared before a debate and it is at the discretion of the Chair whether a member can stay and contribute or be invited leave while the debate occurs.  It is however recognised that those members with other interests may well have worthwhile contributions to add.

Conflict of interest should be declared annually and declaration forms will be sent out at the start of each session.

Members should be aware of the claims process for GP Subcommittee representatives attending Board meetings and any queries you may have on the process should be directed to Mrs Fingland.

Members are reminded that all GP Subcommittee documents are subject to Freedom of Information (FOI) including minutes.

	
	

	REVISED AGENDA:
	The GP Subcommittee received the Revised Agenda.

	
	

	MINUTES: 17/001
	The GP Subcommittee received the Minutes of the meeting held on 20th March 2017.  

The Minutes of the 20th March 2017 were approved and signed by the Chairman.    

	
	

	MATTERS ARISING:

17/002
	(a) Sandyford Services Strategic Review – Response from Service 
Noted.

(b) Minutes of the Executive GP Subcommittee of 3rd April 2017 and Items and Reports:-
1.    Report of the ADTC Prescribing Interface Committee meeting held on Tuesday 14th March 2017
Noted.

2.    Report of the Hospital Subcommittee meeting held on Tuesday 7th March 2017
Noted.

3.    Report of the Referral Management Group meeting   

        held on Tuesday 28th March 2017 
Noted.

Members heard NHS GGC was leading on developing a national Coeliac Disease pathway which will be implemented across Scotland.  Members noted this was a significant piece of work covering a number of areas including referral, review, DEXA recall and the prescribing of food.  

4.    Report of the Primary/Secondary Care Interface meeting held on Monday 20th March 
The GP Subcommittee noted that concerns had been raised about the Board’s suggestion that patients should assume responsibility for organising any on-going monitoring they might require following discharge from outpatient clinics.  Members heard that the Board was previously advised that GPs did not have call and recall facilities to manage such work which should remain with Secondary Care.  The GP Subcommittee was asked for its thoughts on the suggestion that patients assume responsibility for their monitoring needs.  
Members made the following observations:-

· That Secondary Care has a system to follow-up but it is underused.

· That advice may need to be sought from medical defence unions on the implications for GPs where patients fail to follow Consultant recommendations which have been detailed in letters to GPs.

· That patients may have a possibly worsening condition where monitoring would be required.

· It would be an unsafe system.

· There was no evidence base to show that patients would comply with a self-operated monitoring regime.

· Concern that patients who may not have the capacity to organise any suggested monitoring would fall through the net.

· This was a high risk area for GPs especially as any alert set-up would be removed from the electronic record should the patient move practice.

· There were no resources either in Primary or Secondary Care currently  to carry this work out safely.

· This work is an important part of the ‘Modernising Outpatient’ Initiative.

· Clinical Directors also have responsibility to take a lead role in  this and seek clarity on behalf of Chief Officers.

· This is the ‘yellow blobs’ highlighted in the Acute Services Review and discussions are needed with all sectors.

· The creation of a simple system to manage this work in Secondary Care is needed.

· This is not GP work and should be challenged as there are not enough resources to manage such a change in service provision.

Action: Not General Practice responsibility and no resources within General Practice to take on, return to the Board for an Acute Sector solution. 

The GP Subcommittee was told that SGPC had now formally written to the Scottish Government stating that using ‘Back to Referrer’ was a denial of services and that Health Boards need to find another method to meet patient needs.

5.    Report of the AMC meeting held on Friday 17th March 2017 
Noted.

A member expressed his concern at GPs being employed in A&E departments as this was a manpower loss for General Practice at a very turbulent time for recruitment and retention.  The GP Subcommittee heard that concern had been expressed at the time the posts were advertised but the Board had been clear in its position that there were some GPs that may enjoy a portfolio of work outside General Practice.

6.    Report of the Diagnostics Interface meeting held on Thursday 9th February 2017 
Noted.

The GP Subcommittee heard that the concerns expressed by its Executive Committee on current BNP testing had aided the business case for an advanced BNP test being made available in GGC which would take care of concerns around the refrigeration of samples.

7.    Report of the ADTC MUPE meeting held on Wednesday 8th March 2017 
Noted.

Members heard that PCSK9 Inhibitors are not being classed as shared care as there is no monitoring required and new guidance was being developed in the form of Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs).  Members were told that initial SMC guidance as specialist use only will be changed to specialist initiation which will allow GPs to prescribe when commenced by Secondary Care.   

Members noted that there was no additional GP workload with these new drugs and follow-up would be with Secondary Care.  A member asked about patients who do not attend their follow-up and GPs continuing to prescribe in these cases and heard that GPs could cease prescribing and refer the patient back to Secondary Care.  

The GP Subcommittee heard that as these new drugs are injectable there is an issue with sharps disposal.  Members were concerned that this needs to be addressed as GPs have no responsibility for the uplift and disposal of patient sharp boxes and no arrangements are in place for this. General Practice should not be the fall-back position for this.  Members also commented on the increasing amount of new drugs that are injectable only which is putting GP practice at risk as patients are being increasingly directed to practices as a drop-off for their sharps boxes.  Members noted that patients should return their sharps boxes to the clinic that initiated the drug.  

Action:  Raise the subject of patient sharps boxes with the GP Operational Group.  Raise GP concerns with the ADTC and state GPs unable to take on prescribing until the issue of sharps disposal is fully resolved and there is a permanent solution to disposal of patient held sharps boxes.
A member commented that some private hospitals are also now telling patients to bring post-operative sharps to their GP for disposal which is unhelpful as it should be the responsibility of the private provider.

	
	

	GP REPRESENTATION REQUIRED: 17/003
	(a) Sandyford Services Review Programme Board

No member present was able to commit to this.

Action:  Circulate details to those members not in attendance.

	
	

	NOTES AND REPORTS OF MEETINGS 17/004
	(a) Report of the IM&T meeting held on Thursday 30th March 2017 

A member enquired about funding for back-scanning patient records and heard there was none available at this time.  However, members heard that improvement grants were being explored for this as it was recognised that back-scanning and releasing additional space within current premises was a cheaper option than building an extension.  Members noted that searchable pdf files were the better option but more expensive.  

(b) Report of the Hospital Subcommittee meeting held on Tuesday 4th April 2017

Noted.

(c) Report of the Immunisation Liaison Group meeting held on Tuesday 7th March 2017

A member enquired about Flu Immunisation for 2017 and was advised that changes to how the current Vaccination and Immunisation Programme is delivered are subject to a three year programme of change.  It is expected that the 2017 Flu Immunisation will be delivered by GPs and clarity on arrangements should be available shortly.

Members noted there was a lot of uncertainty at the moment and a keenness not to ‘drop the ball’ in the transition period.  Members heard there was still a question mark over where vaccinations will be delivered but many HSCPs were keen not too move from practice attachment/boundaries.  

Members noted that some work had already started in Renfrewshire HSCP on childhood immunisations and it was felt in Renfrewshire that working towards a single model of delivery with an equitable service for all practices could be achieved.  Members commented that ideally immunisation records should automatically populate the GP system.
Members heard that key to new work being delivered by GPs in all areas was having exit dates from work currently delivered in General Practice and an understanding of substantial changes and how GPs will be contracted to the NHS.  Members noted that a national immunisation record had been sought for years but was constrained by cost implications.  

(d) Report of the Psychiatric Advisory Committee meeting held on Wednesday 5th April 2017

Noted.

	
	

	HEALTH SOCIAL CARE PARTNERSHIPS 17/005
	(a) HSCP Update

The GP Subcommittee was informed of the financial constraints facing Integrated Joint Boards and was advised that five HCSPs had not accepted the health budget put forward by the Health Board.  Members heard that Board’s non recurring resources had been used to offset the 2016/17 deficit with the result that there was no ‘cushion’ for a 2017/18 risk sharing prescribing model.  

The GP Subcommittee noted that Renfrewshire HSCP was looking at achieving financial balance for 2018 and the challenges it faced to secure this. Members noted that prescribing was again being looked at but were concerned that GPs, having reduced their prescribing costs over the last six years at least, felt it was time to make other sectors aware of their responsibility in this area.  It was suggested that it may be useful for GPs to review the funding plans for their HSCP areas and these could be found in the public domain.

Action: Forward electronic links to HSCP budget forecasts GP Subcommittee members.

In the ensuing discussion the following comments were made:-
· May need to spend to save and additional support resource needed.  
· GP prescribing was going down but cost of drugs going up.  
· Drug costs tend to go up when a drug is moving from one generic to another.
· GGC had moved from highest weighted cost to lowest in the last 5/6 years but in some areas of GGC it was higher than others.
· A system was needed to allow GPs to choose the most cost effective drug.
· Welcome that patient/public education was being talked about.
· Much of GP prescribing comes from Secondary Care and Secondary Care needs to be fully involved to make any further significant progress.
· A Public message on prescribing needs to be delivered either by Health Board or Scottish Government.
· Prescribing budget at Secondary Care is different to Primary Care and need to look at how that’s managed.
· Need to be aware of potential issue of postcode prescribing if changing how prescribing is managed to suit individual HSCPs.
· Need clarification of GPs professional responsibility if being asked to decline to prescribe desired patients preferred preparation. 
· Significant opportunity for more efficient medicines management lies with a review of community pharmacy repeat prescription arrangements.   
· Scriptswitch could be managed better with renewed focus on cost effective prescribing.
Members noted that a letter on pharmacy collection and dispensing issues had recently been sent to all practices in the weekly GP mailing.

	
	

	CHANGES TO THE MEDICAL LIST: 17/006
	(a) Inclusions, Mergers, Resignations, Retirals 

Noted.

	
	

	AOCB: 17/007
	There was no further competent business. 

	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING 
	The date of the next GP Subcommittee meeting is Monday 15th May 2017
The date of the next GP Subcommittee Executive meeting is Monday 5th June 2017
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